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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JUNE 14, 2016 

REVISED MINUTES 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent:  Ronald Bohigian, Ryan Rogers & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be approved 

they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they receive the 

formal approval in the mail before starting any work.   You have one 

year to begin the project. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting as submitted.  Mr. Puglliese seconded.   Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6190A, application of Blair Casserino & Joseph 

Gianatti for a re-approval of a previously approved but not filed 

request to reduce required lot width to 81’ where 100’ is needed.  

Additional request to follow Section 11-13 of the Zoning Regulations 

to reduce side yard setback from 10’ to 10’ under Sections 7A-00, 11-

13 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 388 Mulberry Street, property of 

Blair Casserino & Joseph Gianatti in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR: Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record please? 

 ATTORNEY SHEFFY:  Good evening.  Tony Sheffy, Sheffy, 

Mazzaccarro, DePaolo  & DeNigris, 166 North Main Street, Southington, 

Connecticut appearing for the applicants, Blair Casserino and Joseph 
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Casserino (sic) my daughter and future son-in-law, who purchased this 

irregular property at a foreclosure and now are seeking to have you 

take a look at the variances that one, was granted and two is for a 

setback that seems to be according to your regulations for a 

nonconforming lot. 

 So what we have here is an interesting problem.  You have an 

approval of a variance back in the 60’s that was never filed.  I have 

attached a copy of the application for the variance as well as the 

approval Minutes that we were able to dig up with Dave’s help that 

confirmed that the variance for the frontage being reduced from 100’ 

to 81’ was indeed granted. It was just never filed. 

 In order to have a belt and suspenders because we want to make 

sure the project is done right, we come before you to make sure that 

it did get filed this time and reaffirmed. 

 As we took at the map on the GIS, you can see that it is 80 

across the front.  If you went down the street, down Mulberry Street, 

there are others that are also 80’.  But I don’t want to spend a lot 

of time on that one if there are not a lot of questions on reapproving 

that one. 

 (Pause) 

 The second portion of this is the side yard setbacks.  And, under 

the regs, with an 80’ frontage, they are entitled to have 10’ side 

yard setbacks and they’re really going to be building with 11’ 

setbacks.  What I have attached here for you is a copy of the map 

which was a recut of the property done in the 80’s and it is the first 

map that we have since the 60’s where we have the drawing of the 

houses on it. 

 Under three, I have attached a rendering of the house itself that 

they’re going to be putting up as well as a map completed by the 

surveyor and Rod Sawicki is here to answer any questions that you 

might have about that. 

 As you can see it sets forth the house on the same footprint. 

Right now there is a small blue house there that is in utter 

disrepair.  It is a blight problem.  And, they’re going to rip that 

down, dig a new foundation, and put a new house on it.  It’s going to 

roughly the same footprint.  They’re going to tilt it a little bit to 

the side.  You can see that here. 

 I’ve also given you a copy of the property card.  A copy of 

another map done in the 50’s which --- I didn’t know if they didn’t 

have rulers or how it worked back then ---  it looks hand drawn but it 

does set out the lot and there is a cut of the lot. 
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 There is also a building permit that I’ve attached. I’ve attached 

that just to show that this is a building and there has been a 

building on it.  Although there, this little blue house is listed from 

the late 40’s.  I am not really sure when this blue house was 

constructed.  It could’ve been in the 80’s when I showed you that 

other map under three. It could’ve been back then and they’ve just 

been expanding on it.  There is not a clear line of sight looking back 

in title.  A weird parcel. 

 But it has been broken off properly.  And, it has been built on 

properly. We just need to reaffirm the frontage and then get the side 

yard variances confirmed. 

 Finally, the last exhibit in the packet is a copy of the GIS map 

that you can see up there on the screen right now. 

 I’d like you to, if you would, since Joseph and Blair are here if 

would just hear from them briefly.  They’re the applicants.  I’d 

appreciate that.  Then if you have any questions of our surveyor, he 

is here, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MS. CASSERINO:  Hi.  I am Blair Casserino and this is my fiancé, 

Joseph Gianatti.  We are the buyers of the lot. We are the homeowners 

currently. 

 We were born and raised in Southington, both of us.  And, we 

thought that it would be perfect for our first house to be here since 

we love Southington and we want to raise our kids here. 

 So, this is pretty much the first step that we needed to take in 

order to make this our future home.  Our forever home. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MS. CASSERINO:  Thanks. 

 ATTORNEY SHEFFY:  I’d like you to hear from our surveyor, Mr. 

Sawicki, who is here as well.  He’s just going to confirm a couple of 

the things that I said. 

 MR. SAWICKI:  Thanks, Tony.  Good evening Mr. Chairman, members 

of the commission.  My name is Rod Sawicki, site civil engineer, 

representing the applicant. 

 As you can see it is a challenging lot.  Tight. It was cut in ’63 

from what we can gather.  Which, you know, the town’s regulations are 

very specific on what falls under Section11-13.  So since the lot was 

cut after 1957 when your regs were written, that is why we are here 

before you tonight to request a variance of side yard setbacks to 10’. 
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 If you guys have any questions, I’d be more than happy to answer 

them. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, do you have some stuff there?  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I do have some historical records of 

the initial application and the Minutes that pretty much confirm what 

he’s saying that it was cut at a certain time when it had 80’ (+/-) 

frontage which would trigger the Section 11 interpretation and the 

motion to grant the application for the request of the reduction in 

the frontage. 

 THE CHAIR:  That reduction was approved back in 1963? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do we have questions of the applicant or his 

or her representative? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just an observation.  Maybe you can confirm it for 

me, but it appears you are pushing the house toward one side and 

you’ve got the driveway on the other side.  There’s more room.  Is 

there a slope on the other side? 

 MR. SAWICKI:  Yes, there is.  There is a steep slope, 2:1, right 

to the property line which is creating a hardship for sliding the 

house over. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, the slope was the reason for a hardship? 

 MR. SAWICKI:  Correct. You would need a pretty decent retaining 

wall along that property line which would require maybe construction 

easements from the neighbor. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions?  It seems like it is pretty 

straight forward.  All we are doing is reaffirming what was there.  

So, I have no questions. 

 Thank you. 

 Any other --- 

 ATTORNEY SHEFFY:  Just to make sure that we reaffirm the one 

variance and grant the secondary that has not been granted.  There are 

– 

 THE CHAIR:  Which is the 20 to 10. 

 ATTORNEY SHEFFY:  Right.  And, we are – 

 MR. O’KEEFE: If we grant the first variance, then by right you 

have the right to have the 10’, so we don’t really have to grant it as 

a variance. 
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 ATTORNEY SHEFFY: Right.  I am glad you see it that way.  But we 

would like you to grant it anyway.  I think an official ruling so that 

we can move into the future.  Having this on the record would be 

fantastic. 

 Okay? 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Thank you.  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone in favor? 

 Yes. 

 MR. WHITE:  Good evening.  My name is Mark White, 396 Mulberry 

Street.  And, 396 Mulberry Street, in fact, is next to 388.  In fact, 

up until about 10 years ago, we actually owned 388 as well as 396. 

 When we sold 388, we actually changed the boundary line between 

388 and 396 with the intention of allowing additional space to build a 

garage on the side adjacent to us. 

 What you’re doing is going back to the situation we were faced 

with when the other owners bought the property. 

 I would like to, with my wife’s support, support the application 

for the variances they are asking for. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6191A, application of 42 West Main LLC d/b/a Tavern 

42 for special exception approval to allow patio liquor service under 

Section 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 42 West Main Street, 

property of Tahoe Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 MS. MORAN:  Good evening, Cheryl Moran, representing the 

applicant which is 42 West Main LLC d/b/a as Tavern 42 which you may 

know as the old Hearthstone Pub at 42 West Main Street in downtown 

Plantsville. 

 A few weeks ago this board approved an application for the liquor 

permit for the main establishment.  And, now we are in front of you to 

ask for a --- to apply for a liquor permit for the patio. It is going 

to be built outside in the back.  It is not the current patio you see 

in the front.  It will be in the back.  That’s going to be built 750 

to 800 sf.  Last Tuesday we received permission by the planning & 

zoning to go ahead and build that patio. 

 Now we are asking for permission to serve liquor out on that 

patio. 

 I am going to be the proposed permittee for the entire premise. 

 The only other thing that I really have to say is that 12 years 

ago we stood in front of a board similar to this for Anthony Jack’s.  

We were the very first applicant for the Town of Southington for an 

outdoor patio liquor permit. 

 It was a public hearing.  A lot of people stood up and opposed it 

which surprised me.  But we went ahead, went forward.  We were granted 

it and it’s been 15 years. I think it has been a good thing.  Now 

everybody has got outdoor patios and outdoor dining and it is great. 

 So we are going to ask the board to please grant this. 

 I’m willing to answer any other questions.  Otherwise, I think 

you for your service and your time. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: What are your hours of operation be for the 

outdoors? 

 MS. MORAN:  It is going to be Monday thru Thursday, lunch and 

dinner.  11:30 am to 12:00 midnight.  Friday and Saturday we are going 

to be open until 1:00 am.  Sunday, we are going to serve brunch.  So 

we are going to start at about 10:30 am.  We will serve until --- I 

want to say 10:00 pm.   Or, 9:00 pm.  Eleven pm?   Eleven pm for 

outside dining. 

 So we are going to do lunch and dinner seven days a week and 

brunch on Sunday. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is that the hours for the restaurant or the 

outdoors? 
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 MS. MORAN:  Both.  Because we will be serving food outside.  On 

the weeknights and the weekends, very late, we will have a more 

limited type menu, but we will be serving food outside, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And you are familiar with our --- obviously, 

restrictions as to hours of operation. 

 Alcoholic beverages served in glasses, cups and not in the 

original container. 

 No music or entertainment outdoors. 

 No amplification or loudspeakers. 

 Approval is granted for a year.  Automatically renewed if there 

are no complaints. 

 MS. MORAN:  Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  The only other item --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you listed 36 seats and 12 tables. 

 MS. MORAN:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So that will be a part of it, as well. 

 MS. MORAN:  That’s what the maximum is going to be.  There is 

going to be a 4’ divider around the three sides of the patio.  And, 

there will be umbrellas as per the health department on all tables, as 

well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any lighting out there?  

 MS. MORAN:  Yes.  We have been --- there was a stipulation last 

week at planning & zoning that there is going to be certain lighting 

to --- because the municipal parking lot backs up where that patio is.  

We’ve got a parking variance regarding that.  And, there is a 

stipulation that the lighting is going to be sufficient to enclose 

that whole area. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I was referring to --- I understand that.  I 

was more referring to like ambient lighting.  We are seeing more and 

more of that.  I just wanted to ask that question. 

 MS. MORAN:  This is the back of the building.  Are you referring 

to the front of the building?  Signage? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 

 MS. MORAN:  Are you referring to the front of the building 

signage or the back of the building? 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chair, just to clarify.  This is just kind of 

strings of lights or anything like that? 

 MS. MORAN:  I don’t even know that we are going to have that.  

But yah, it’s --- again, so this is the back of the building.  We’re 

building a new patio at the back of the building and whatever lighting 

is required to be sufficient for proper dining and -- 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So they already approved that at planning & 

zoning. 

 MS. MORAN:  Correct.  Yes. That was last week. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MS. MORAN:  Thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6192A, application of Amy Provencal for a 33.3’ 

front yard setback variance and an 8.8’ side yard setback variance to 

remodel an existing home under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 19 Academy Lane, property of Patrick H. Hayden, Jr., in 

an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his/her representative please 

state their name and address for the record? 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  Amy Povencal.  My current address is in Rocky 

Hill, Connecticut.  I am here on behalf of the homeowner:  Patrick 

Hayden, at 19 Academy Lane, Southington, Connecticut. 

 I do actually have a letter from Mr. Hayden allowing me to be his 

representative if you need that? 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you just give it to the secretary and we’ll 

put it into the record if that’s okay. 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  Okay. 

 (Handed in) 

 Basically, as you can see from the plans ---- 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll read that into the record. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  To Whom It May Concern: This letter shall act as 

my authorization for Amy Provencal to act as applicant and agent for 

purposes of filing the application, answering inquiries and attending 

meetings held by the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals regarding 19 

Academy Lane, Southington, CT, which I own. 

 Amy is well versed in the needs and requirements of the project 

and her word shall be accepted as mine in application and management 

the applicant submitted.  Patrick P. Hayden. 

 THE CHAIR: Thank you.  Tell us what you want to do. 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  Basically, Mr. Hayden and myself were recently 

engaged.  So I will be moving into the Southington home and we’re 

looking to renovate the home to add additional storage and a garage 

that is not basically falling over. 

 So we’re asking for the side variance and a frontage variance to 

make the additions and make the renovations to the house. 

 The house is pre-existing within the entire setback of the 

frontage.  And, actually--- 

 THE CHAIR: It is sitting on the street, isn’t it? 

 (Chuckles) 
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 MS. PROVENCAL:  Yah.  Exactly. 

 And, basically the garage, when we remodel it is going to go back 

6”. We have had an architect go over the plans, go over the property 

and everything like that. 

 And, we’re doing basically what is the only option for that lot. 

 It drops down a steep cliff in the back so we really can’t go 

back behind the house.  We can only go to one side of it. 

 So we’re asking for the variances in order to update the house.  

Make it a little bit more modern on the inside.  New windows.  Forced 

heating.  And, closets. 

 (Chuckles) 

 There are no closets in any of the bedrooms.  We’re going to make 

the doorways maybe a little bit taller so he can walk thru them 

without hitting his head. 

 (Chuckles) 

 It’s basically, it is a really old house that has been there 

since prior to zoning and we’re just looking to update it a little bit 

and add a little extra storage space. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anything else? 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  I do have a letter from --- well, there is one 

letter already submitted and I also have a letter from the homeowner 

on the opposite side. 

 THE CHAIR:  You can give it to the secretary. 

 (Handed in) 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  This letter is from the neighbor we’re actually 

moving closer to a tad bit. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  To Whom It May Concern:  I Dereck J. Dietz of 35 

Academy Lane, Southington, CT, do not object to the addition of 

Patrick Hayden at 19 Academy Lane, Southington, CT.  If there are any 

other documents or questions, please feel free to contact me at my 

home listed above or call 860-919-3196.  Sincerely, Dereck J. Dietz. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anything else to add? 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  I don’t think so.  Other than I have never done 

this before. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re doing great. 

 Do we have questions of the applicant? 



Zoning Board of Appeals – June 14, 2016 

 

11 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I would like to say the renovations are pleasing to 

all the neighbors. 

 MS. PROVENCAL: Oh, good.  I want to keep it --- I like the fact 

it is a really old house.  I don’t need, you know, stainless steel 

appliances and all that stuff. I want to keep the house the way it is 

almost.  Just update it a little bit. 

 I’d like the heating to be in the wall and not on the outside. 

 THE CHAIR: Any other questions? 

 You have said you are going to take the existing garage on the 

left hand side and convert it into – 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  Living space. 

 THE CHAIR: --- living space.  Is that going to be the same 

footprint it is now? 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  Right.  It is going to be 6” back.  A little bit 

longer in the back than the existing. 

 THE CHAIR:  What about the garage itself? 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  The garage itself is going to go where --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Is that going to be set back further? 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  It’s going to be the same width with the newer 

section. 

 THE CHAIR:  As the family room?  Living room. 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:   So it is 6” further back than --- 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  Right.  It’s basically just covering a paved 

parking space.  We are not going any farther than already a paved 

parking space kind of driveway. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is there going to be living space above either of 

those structures?  The old garage and the new one.  Is there going to 

be a second story? 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  Above the new part, yes.  That’s where the 

closets are going in. And, we are putting a bathroom on the second 

floor. But that is really all we are adding above the new living room. 

 And, the garage is going to have like little storage area on top 

but no living space or anything like that.  Just like a little crawl 

space for storage. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Do you have any kind of a drawing or anything of what 

the garage is going to look like? 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  I was going to say, I think it is in the plans 

that we submitted.  We put everything from the architect. 

 I have it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have an elevation and everything? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  You guys are satisfied with the elevation? 

 (Pause) 

 So, the addition above the existing garage then will be about the 

same height as the existing roof line and the roof line of the garage 

would be lower than --- 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  Yes.  That is my understanding from the 

architect’s drawings.  And, that’s basically what we want.  We want to 

kind of keep the current footprint and the current look of the house 

and just move it around a little bit. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  It is going to look great. 

 MS. PROVENCAL:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 MR. CYR:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman, Arthur Cyr, 103  Berlin 

Avenue.  And, 103 Berlin Avenue abuts 19 Academy Lane. 

 I believe in your file you have a copy of the letter that I 

submitted. 

 I will tell you commission members that one of the maps that Mr. 

Hayden submitted um, actually came from me.  And, that’s the Russ 

Andres map from 1974.  And, Russell did many, many maps in downtown 

Southington.  He has known as, you know, the person who did all the 

accurate maps of downtown Southington.  That’s the map that I had to 

go to the town hall above five years ago to get to change the GIS 

because their maps were not correct as to this. 

 When I submitted my letter, um, I also submitted this map which 

shows, um, the J. Frank Pratt property in 1921.  And, at that time, 

commission, it was all one lot and here it is now 19 Academy. 

 And, having been in that house, I can only guess that Mr. Pratt 

must’ve had a daughter that got married and they built this little 
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bungalow here.  I get claustrophobic on the second floor of Mr. 

Hayden’s house. 

 It’s a very --- it is a bungalow is what it is. 

 And, somewhere after that, the property was divided off.  If you 

look at the original map that you’ve got, the property line starts 

right about where the bushes are and the telephone pole on Academy and 

the property line goes within 6.2’ of the foundation. 

 This is downtown Southington.  This is the old borough.  I have a 

garage on Berlin Avenue that is 13” from the property line. 

 THE CHAIR:  Pre-existing. 

 MR. CYR:  Pre-existing to 1957 because it was done in 1952.   

 I drive down Merrill Avenue past Commissioner O’Keefe’s house all 

the time because that used to be my attorney’s office when I first 

moved to the town. 

 I go down Center Street and I know Mr. LaPorte has a property on 

the corner of Center and Liberty that is literally on the street. 

 This is how things were.  In my neighborhood that I know of, 

there are two quarter acre lots with two houses. 

 So this is kind of normal for our neighborhood.  I’ve reviewed 

all of the plans from Mr. Hayden. This is going to be in conformity 

with the rest of the houses in the neighborhood.  They are not asking 

for anything outrageous or not in conformity with the rest of the 

neighborhood.  It will be an absolute addition to our neighborhood and 

I ask that you approve it. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Anyone else speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed.  
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 D. APPEAL #6193A, application of Sandy Field LLC for 9’ side 

yard setback variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 233 Dunham Street, property of Sandy Field LLC in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his/her representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Good evening.  My name is Jim Sakoncheck.  I am 

an engineer and surveyor with the firm of Kratzert & Jones.  And, 

Sandy Field, LLC, my family has an ownership interest in that. 

 Give me a second while I try to get the PDF. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 This is the verbiage which we will get back to, but I would like 

to orient everybody to this property and Dunham Street is right here 

(indicating).  I-84 which we are going to talk about at length is over 

here (indicating).  The subject property is right there (indicating).  

There is a 42-unit mobile home park right here (indicating).  I have a 

neighbor with a house right over here (indicating) which is about 

150’away from the structure we’re talking about right now.  And, 

there’s a couple of houses over here (indicating) and a house over 

here (indicating).  No other structures within about 150’ of the 

structure we’re going to talk about today. 

 This is a subdivision that was approved.  And, we are going to 

talk about an existing house which exists right here (indicating).  

And, using the dimensional requirements of the regulations, there was 

no way the subdivision could be built without the side line 

encroaching about a portion of the lot right over here (indicating) 

about 9’. 

 And, what is important is that when that house was built, there’s 

no way the gentleman who built it could’ve known that had he built it 

9’ this way, it would have been conforming to the regulations that 

would exist about 50 years later in 2016. 

 Now, if you see, I’ve made a change to the map right here 

(indicating) which I’ll talk about next.  And, that is the circle and 

I have some copies of this plan I am going to hand to the 

commissioners. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 Dave has a copy already. 

 Now, I cannot move the house.  The nature of its construction, it 

can’t be lifted and moved.  It either has to stay or it has to go in 

its entirety. 
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 And, but what I can do is prevent any house on the adjacent lot, 

which I own, being built within 30’ of the side line to this house and 

by doing that, any future structure would be more than 30’ away which 

meets the intent of the regulations.  There is a 15’ side line, 15 

plus 15 is 30.  So, I meet the intent of the regulations by putting a 

restriction on the adjacent lot which I will make a condition of this 

approval. 

 And, by doing that, I still have a nice little home site here 

that is more than 30’ away from the house that would now exist and 

would even have the option for somebody to add an addition to the 

other side of the lot.  So there is possibility there. 

 Now, the house itself, right now, is 74’ from the street line, 

about 84’ from the edge of pavement.  The minimum building line is 

40’.  This is the house in question (indicating). 

 There is plenty of buffer between that and the street.  This is 

the driveway going up to the house (indicating). 

 This is the side of the house (indicating).   Now, what is 

important and we’ll talk about at length later is the front door of 

the house is in the back of the house.  And, there is a reason for 

that which I hope to introduce into the record. 

 Now, the house has certain construction that is craftsmanship 

difficult to replicate today.  It’s got a nice stone fireplace.  Uh, 

you can’t really see it in the dark picture, but that is paneling. You 

can see other pictures of the paneling.  Here is the typical wood 

panels and you can see how the wood was just mitered right in to match 

the stone face.   

 And, it is kind of a cottagey-type of structure which I believe 

in the future will be considered more valuable for its historic – like 

a historic moment in time.  When that was popular and like a lot of 

things, about 50 years old and in another 20 years’ people will 

respect it more. 

 This is the kitchen, so you can see a lot of craftsmanship went 

into this.  It’s my understanding this house was built by the 

homeowners.  So you know, there is a lot of pride there.  And, I 

understand that he lived there until he was about 90. 

 This is the house in question (indicating) right here.  As you 

can see, there is a good distance between any neighbor which would be 

here and any neighbor which would be over here (indicating).   

 And, here are the 42 units of my next door neighbor with a lot of 

the units of these mobile homes right on the property line. 

 So effectively, this parcel is in a transition area where you 

have a lot of density and then going to a lot more open. 
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 This is my neighbor.  It’s a nice well-kept development but 

certainly they are closer than 125’ between those units. 

 And, this is my back yard.  You can see that I can see my 

neighbor. 

 Now, for historical, I went to the Connecticut Magic website and 

this is an aerial photograph of 1965.  It shows a lot of motor homes 

built here and a lot of expansion yet to come.  And, if you go into 

the building --- the assessor’s record, you’ll see a lot of assessor’s 

records where these homes were built in 1968 and 1969.  So that is 

when they were actually constructed. 

 My parcel, again, is to the side right here.  (Indicating) 

 And, I’d like you to study and make a note of I-84 right here 

(indicating).  I’d also like you to make a note of how the interstate 

is at an angle but my parcel is more or less upside down. Straight up 

and down.  And, you’ll see why I highlight that in the next exhibit. 

 This is a map for Interstate 84 and now 84 goes side to side and 

my parcel goes up like this (indicating). 

 Now, remember I noted that the existing house front door faces 

the back of the property.  And, if you look closely at this map you 

will see before 84 existed we had --- I can’t say the word, it’s S-E-

N-S-C-H-E-L – Road.  Drive.  It goes right like this, across 84 and 

right up to the property. 

 In addition to that, there is an opening right over here that 

looks like it was made for a future road coming right there into the 

property. 

 So, on the next sheet I have kind of taken that plan and added 

some information.  The information I added is I extended Dunham Road 

over here because that is an existing road in blue.  I have my side 

lines right over here.  You can see the dotted green line.  The dotted 

green lines.  Those were apparently the anticipated roads going into 

this property that already was coming right up to here and there is an 

opening right over here where this road could have swung up into that 

way. (Indicating) 

 So, when this house was built by all intents, it seemed as if it 

planned to face a future secondary road as opposed to facing the 

future uh --- the existing Dunham Street which was a collector street. 

 Now that is an important hardship here because certainly this 

homeowner’s options were modified by the work of others, specifically, 

taking of more than half of his property for the sake of Route 84 

which limited future development options as well as tightening of 

zoning regulations over time.  Remember in the  60’s, his next door 

neighbor was developing a --- a trailer park.  Easier to say. 
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 Now, let’s go back to the assessor’s modern GIS photo and it 

still has the remains of it looks like the start of a road bed that 

was coming through here and then the house would’ve been facing that 

apparent future road. 

 So with that background, I’d like to go and talk about the text 

in the early part.  And, do you want me to read the whole thing in or 

do you want me to highlight the issues because it is in the record? 

 THE CHAIR:  Highlight. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Okay.  Right from the ZBA’s statutes, they 

basically talk about a situation that happened to the property from 

the actions of others.  Happened to the property by the creation of 

zoning, happened to the property by the taking of the land for Route 

84.   

 And, had the house been close to a property line like --- many 

other properties in the town at the time zoning was enacted, it would 

have been existing nonconforming.   

 Here we take the dimensions stipulated by the zoning regulations 

applying to a subdivision and bingo a house built many years ago 

before the taking of 84 suddenly finds itself in the side line. 

 You know, we appreciate a lot of the old historic houses in town.  

I think from the pictures you can see that maybe in another 50 years, 

this will be much more appreciated as having certain historic 

construction details.  I certainly appreciate it now. 

 I will say that this isn’t the only house I’ve been involved 

with.  I got a 200-year old house in Bethany and did a beautiful 

restoration of that.  I live in a barn built in the 1890’s that I 

converted into a house.  So I have some experience in recognizing 

intrinsic workmanship.  And, I hope to keep it. 

 I’ve highlighted the fact that you know, the taking for 84 

definitely had an impact on this and that certainly created a 

hardship. 

 And, I also think that literal enforcement of the zoning 

regulations would require the house to be destroyed and that would be 

a unique hardship to this property.  Due to the construction, it is 

not practical to move the house or remove part of the house.  It must 

stay or it must go. 

 I believe that if this variance is granted, the whole development 

will still be in harmony with the neighborhood.   I note that the 

house is 74’ back from the road.  In this same zone, somebody can have 

built their house between a 40’ and a 74’ area and then this house 

would be positioned where a garage would be permitted.  A garage can 
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be within 10’ of the property line.  This house is within 6’.  You can 

see that it is close to the intent of the regulations there.   

 And, the fact that there is more than 150’ between this structure 

any other property owner other than the adjacent lot, one which we are 

going    to give an easement for. 

 So, those are the important points.  I think it is unique.  It 

was created by actually not of the homeowner but the takings of 84 and 

it did definitely change the way he planned to develop the property 

and I think a hardship exists and I think a zoning variance is 

warranted and I think a variance is in the best interest of the town 

from a historical perspective. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I want to know if this lot is an approved building 

lot? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Those are approved building lots, yes.  We have 

gotten approval from planning & zoning. 

 MR. GWOREK:  When was this parcel subdivided? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  About February. 

 MR. GWOREK:  You were the owner of record? 

 MR. SKAONCHECK:  Sandy Fields was the owner of record at that 

time. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean where I struggle is it is a self-created 

hardship.  You created a lot and made representations to the planning 

& zoning commission that you were going to modify the house.  And, 

they approved it. 

 And, two months later you are saying it is a hardship because of 

something that happened 50 years ago. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  I’d like to point out that --- 

 (Pause) 

 --- in the lower right hand corner, I noted on the subdivision 

plan:  the developer reserves the right to seek approvals for 

variances to allow all or parts of the existing structures to remain.” 

 And, for the record, I’d like to highlight that point. 

 (Discussion at the bench over the map.) 

 The issue of self-created hardship, if you actually go to a legal 

search and go to the zoning variances, self-created hardship and you 
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actually go to the court cases that they reference, they are always 

something where the people needing the variance did something physical 

to the property.  They may have sold a piece of land that doesn’t meet 

zoning requirements.  They may have built something and then are 

seeking variances after the fact. 

 Every application that comes before this board had people 

standing here talking about their need for a variance.  So every 

variance can be argued as a self-created situation.  

 But the reason this board exists and the reason for the past 50 

years, probably 12 times a year they had several applications that 

they had to consider and quite a few of them approved is because the 

application of the zoning regulations to things that physically exist 

on their grounds create situations that are unique to the property 

where literal application of the regulations has a disproportionate 

impact on that particular situation and that if relief is granted, as 

long as the intent of the regulations is maintained then, as discussed 

in the beginning of the letter there where I quote the exact statute 

of the Connecticut General Statutes, it is really good for balancing 

the intent of the regulations against the application of the zoning 

regulations to an existing situation. 

 So, the dimensional requirements for the lots are set by the 

zoning regulations.  By overlaying those dimensional requirements 

which were created after that structure existed on the ground always 

being revised.  They’re also modified by the hardship of the 

construction of 84 and by overlaying that we have a situation where we 

need a side line variance. 

 And, the greater good, I believe, is granting it allows that 

structure to remain.  I didn’t build that structure.  It was already 

there.  I didn’t make the zoning regulations.  Others did it.  I 

didn’t take the land for I-84.  Others did that. 

 All I am doing like everybody else is we are applying the 

existing regulations to situations on the ground and we have to go to 

the mercy of the board and they have to use their elected discretion 

to decide whether or not this meets the intent of the regulations and 

whether the harm done by not granting the variance exceeds the balance 

of granting the variance.   

 So, I believe a hardship exists.  The hardship was created by the 

regulations.  And, I believe the board has a decision to make as to 

whether or not this variance should be granted. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Here is where I struggle here.  You are saying the 

hardship was created by the regulations.  But am I correct in assuming 

that six months ago there was not hardship? 

 (Pause) 
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 MR. SAKONCHECK:  The hardship was created --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  By the applicant – 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  --- by the construction of Interstate 84 which 

as we see with the house facing the wrong way created a situation that 

changed how this property could be developed. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  I-84 was put in more than six months ago, I 

know that. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  That is correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, six months ago, there was no hardship with 

respect to the location of this house, is that correct? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  That is correct.  That would all be correct for 

the vast majority of the people that come before this board that have 

used --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We’re not talking about the vast majority.  We are 

talking about your application. 

 THE CHAIR:  That is what we are talking about today.  And, this 

is, I think to Matt’s point, it is a self-imposed hardship because you 

drew the property line to create this subdivision.  So you created the 

hardship.   

 The house --- I don’t have a problem with the house.  I have 

problem with where the line is drawn to create this requirement for a 

variance and I think that is what Matt’s getting at. 

 If you had taken that line and drew it further to the east, you 

wouldn’t need a variance     for this particular piece of property. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Okay.  The difference is, under the zoning 

regulations, if I was going to make all four lots conforming to the 

zoning regulations, that is where the lot line falls. 

 THE CHAIR:  But it is still a self-imposed hardship.  You are 

asking us, I think, to grant this variance which then creates for you 

a building lot.  An approved building lot.  Is that correct? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  No.  The building lot is approved.  The request 

for the variance --- 

 THE CHAIR:  It is approved based on the side lines.  The lines 

that you drew on the map.  And, it has been approved as a building 

lot. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, it has been approved conditioned upon your 

removing the structure. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Unless I get a variance. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – June 14, 2016 

 

21 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, the representation that must have been made to 

planning & zoning was that the structure was going to be removed so 

they could have four building lots. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  On the map it does say that.  Also, I made sure 

that I noted that I intended to get a variance to retain it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You did.  However, that doesn’t get over the hurdle 

of the self-created hardship. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Well, I think it is one of interpretation.  We 

applied the dimensional requirement of the regulations on structures 

that already existed and they fell within the setback.  That, combined 

with the fact that his initial development ideas without 84 were 

totally different.  I think those two things are the situation plus 

the mitigation and an agreement not to build within 30’ which meets 

the intent of the regulations. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you subdivided this property. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  I did. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you created the hardship.  What you did is you 

subdivided the property and created the self-inflicted hardship. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK: I ask you to --- I understand that opinion.  But 

I ask you to contemplate that because most applications      coming 

before this board seeking variances are on parcels that have been 

subdivided in the past.  So I am asking for an equal application of 

the mercy of the board which you have the discretion to approve or 

disapprove. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  When you subdivided the land, why did you put the 

lot line so close to the building? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Because I had no choice if I was going to make 

conforming lots. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  What part of it is the issue if you went     

farther? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  There is a rectangle requirement.  There is a 

minimum area requirement.  But it is the rectangle primarily that 

forced the line there. 

 May I approach? 

 (Discussion at the bench over the map.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Why, on the back line, you have got 91’.  It’s 91.73 

on the front.  You’ve got 79.68.  I notice that the lines, the 

property lines on the back lot don’t match up with the front lot.  Why 

not? 
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 MR. SAKONCHECK:  The reason has to do with the creation of this 

rectangle which is a minimum requirement by the zoning regulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  For total square footage. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK: No, for total square. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK: I’ve got the square footage.  This is a separate 

requirement for a minimum square.  Kind of recent.  It never used to 

be that way.  It’s a minimum square on the lot. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Couldn’t you have that minimum square if this was 

part of Lot 1 and you could have just given an easement for Lot 1? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK: I’d love to do that but the regulations call for 

the fee simple to here.  By the way, this house goes no matter what. 

 If the recently enacted requirement of the square did not exist, 

then I would have held the side line. 

 THE CHAIR:  What options do you have?  If we don’t grant this 

variance, what options do you have? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Well, the options --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Stand at the podium so the recorder can record it. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  If the variance is not granted, the options 

include tearing down the house or coming in with other development 

ideas for this property that would allow the house to remain. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 THE CHAIR: Any comments from the board? 

 MR. LAPORT:  He created his own hardship. 

 THE CHAIR:  One option that we have is to agree to continue the 

public hearing and let the applicant perhaps come back with an 

alternative or we can vote for it.  I’ll leave it up to the board to 

decide what they want to do.     

 I agree it is a self-imposed hardship.  I, for one, would not 

like to see that house ton down but I think there are other 

alternatives.   

 So, one suggestion would be that we continue the public hearing 

and let the applicant rethink the layout. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I don’t have a problem with that. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  I have one more question.  This drawing that you 

gave us with the circle and the easement proposed, is that a possible 

stipulation? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK: I am offering that as a suggested stipulation. 

 MR. GWOREK: Now, would that affect that rectangle, that square 

that you put in? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  The rectangle can include the side lines.  So it 

is not, the building, it is just they didn’t want jerry meandered 

lots. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 I don’t know if the board feels comfortable with that stipulation 

or if that has any bearing on our discussion? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, there is a 10’ utility easement.  I assume 

that is on Lot 1.  Is that correct? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Uh, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would the applicant consider a row or arborvitaes 

outside the utility easement between the structure on Lot 1 and Lot 2? 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:   I would. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are talking about not building but if you 

actually had a requirement of a row of arborvitaes you would have a 

natural shield between the two. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Such things I am more than happy to do. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So perhaps if you came back and showed us something 

on that with a row of – you know, a buffer.  That might be a little 

bit easier. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would the buffer be on Lot 1 which you are referring 

to? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  On Lot 1 outside of the utility easement.  Let me 

just show you what I am talking about. 

 (Discussion over the map at the bench.) 

 That would presumably save the house and guarantee you know that 

you now have what appears to be your side yard. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the 30’. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the 30’. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I have a question for the board.  I am concerned 

about the 6’ dimension because that doesn’t give much room for 
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maintenance on that building.  Would it make sense for us to talk 

about giving Lot 2 additional access from Lot 1 for maintenance 

purposes?  An easement or something? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think what I would suggest is that I think 

you are hearing the sentiment of the board.  If we continue the public 

hearing, I think you can come back with – try to answer the questions 

that the board has. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  In the picture you can see it is one story, so 

it is relatively easy --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think you could probably get up there with a 

ladder. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Does that make sense?  Do we continue the 

public hearing?  Can I have a motion to that affect? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Move to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Continued to the next meeting. 

 MR. SAKONCHECK:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 
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 THE CHAIR:  The next five applications all relate to the same 

company and what I thought we could do is, Dave if you would read 

those, and then I thought we could take them all together and if you 

could talk to them in sort of the sequence they are so you don’t keep 

jumping up and we can get a better and complete picture of what you 

are referring to and asking for. 

 Does that make sense to the board? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It does, definitely. 

 

 E. APPEAL #6194A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing Co. 

for a variance to allow liquor sales in an I-1 zone under Sections 11-

04 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, property of WB 

Staebler Properties, Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

 

 F. APPEAL #6195A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing Co., 

for special exception approval to allow liquor sales on site under 

Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, 

property of WB Staebler Properties, Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

 

 G. APPEAL #6196A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Co., for 

special exception approval to allow patio liquor service under 

Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, 

property of WB Staebler Properties, Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

 

 H. APPEAL #6197A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing Co., 

for a variance to allow food truck vending in an I-1 zone Under 

Section 4-01.31 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, 

property of WB Staebler Properties, Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

 

 I. APPEAL #6198A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing Co., 

for special exception approval to food truck service under Sections 4-

01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, property of 

WB Staebler Properties, Inc., in an I-1 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  State your name and address for the record, sir? 

 APPLICANT:  Thank you Chairman and board members.  My name is 

Greg Caouchi.  6 Westledge.  Burlington, Connecticut. 

 I am here today representing Kilted Kinsmen and I am one of the 

founders, along with my brother-in-law, Mike Brennan.   
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 What we plan on doing is opening up a brewery in 409 Canal Street 

in Southington or the Milldale section of Southington.  We are 

currently asking for a variance to allow for liquor sales within an I-

1 zone.   

 Our motto, our mission statement is to be really a local player 

within the community, supporting the community, building a great 

brand, creating a great hand-crafted beer and really creating a space 

for people within the community to come and enjoy beer and to also 

have events held for fundraisers and stuff. 

 We’re not just a brewery.  We’re all about really the tap room 

and the environment.   

 We really have a historic location.  Building is a Clark Brothers 

old factory building, a bolt factory.  We are really reinventing it.  

Really trying to make our location and that be more of a destination 

for people. 

 Craft brewed beer right now in New England is a really, really 

growing market.  There’s a lot of people who cross borders just to 

come and try people’s beers. 

 So we want to make our location a place where people can get 

great beer but also can hang out, relax. 

 We also plan to serve wine and spirits.  And, we also like the 

location because we really are looking here to be here a long time and 

there’s a lot of space available for us to expand to really become a 

partner within Southington and to really help the community provide 

jobs to locals. 

 Our space as you can see in the pictures in your handouts there 

it really looks like an old tap tavern.  Our theme is a Keltic theme.  

Our beers are going to be somewhat Keltic, along that line.   

 And, we really love our space.  As you can see, it is right along 

the trail.  There is direct access there for people to come in.  But 

there is also that tavern feel with the exposed brick, exposed wood 

ceilings.   Really a welcoming feel for people to come.  So we are 

really excited about the space.  We’re really excited about what we 

can bring to Southington, Connecticut. 

 Our vision really is to have some Keltic themed things.  We’re 

also planning on keeping the space natural.  A lot of what we are 

talking about here is keeping the feel of the building throughout in 

everything that we do.  Lighting to tables and chairs, all hand 

crafted type stuff.  So really on the nicer scale of things. 

 On the next page we have a layout which actually I have here 

which might be a little easier to see. If you want to pass this 

around. 
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 See, as part of our plans, um, we do have quite a bit of space.  

The space itself is where the group house is going to be is about 

5,000 sf.  There is also added space for hallway bathrooms, walk in 

cooler and some office and storage space.  That adds roughly another 

2,000 sf. 

 You can see in the layout that we have two entrances.  Entrance 1 

would be handicapped accessible.  Entrance 2 would be along the rail 

side and that would be more on a deck or patio.  And, you could also 

see within our layout, the addition of patio tables and chairs on both 

the handicapped side and on the rail side.  So we would like to also 

allow those patrons to be able to go out there within a somewhat 

enclosed area to be able to enjoy a nice, fresh beer while they’re 

watching people walk their dog or watching the trail. And, being able 

to enjoy the sun. 

 We also have bathrooms.   

 The space is quite large.  We also, one of the other pieces we 

are adding is a bocce ball court.  You can see that that is going to 

be about 47’ long by about 13’ wide.  That will be indoors. We will 

have benches and tables and chairs around to watch. 

 We also have a community table that we are planning to build and 

it will be about 20’ long.  That will allow patrons to converse with 

other patrons and have larger groups of people get together. 

 We are really trying to make at the end of the day this open air 

warm feeling for people in the area to really come and enjoy the space 

with us. 

 The bar is about 38’ long and I think it would hold roughly 18 to 

19 patrons. 

 We plan to have a partitioned off brewery.  It will be all 

exposed.  So you will be able --- one of the highlights of our brewery 

is that you will be able to actually watch the beer being made.  You 

will be able to see it   fermenting.  You will be able to come in and 

watch us do whatever we’re doing in the back room, but at the end of 

the day, the vessels will be behind the bar.  They’ll be exposed for 

everyone to see and they’ll be a showcase for people to really feel 

good about when they’re there. 

 We have a mill room that we will use for draining mill. 

 A walk in cooler that will be used for cooling all of our beers.  

Keeping them cold. 

 And, we have bathrooms.  Right now, currently in the female 

section we have a handicapped with two normal stalls and in the men’s 

we have two urinals and one handicapped stall. 
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 Other features.  So one of the variances we are also asking for 

is food trucks.  Vendors to be on site.  So you can also see we have 

two spaces that in our design are parking spaces, so we want to 

utilize those parking spaces to allow food trucks to be able to be 

there to offer our patrons food during the time that they’re there. 

 Other thing that we plan to have access, tap room features is 

handicapped access to the rails to trails and bocce ball court I 

talked about. 

 One of the other cool things about our place is maybe having like 

chess, other types of board games and things like that that people 

will come to.  For me, I view this as a place where people will want 

to come off of the trail and come in and want to not only just have a 

beer but hang out with their friends, talk with the local community. 

 We offer free Wi-Fi for local customers. 

 We’ll also be showcasing artists.  So whether they’re painting, 

sculptures, we really want to branch out to the local craft community.  

Quilts, that kind of stuff.  And, really be able to showcase those for 

them.  We’ll have handmade furniture.  I’ve said that.   And, on site 

brew house. 

 Really about keeping it local.  Source local ingredients.  There 

are hop farms in Connecticut that are starting to pop up that we plan 

to work with and I think one of the cool things is, you know, really 

kind of to build the Connecticut beer industry. 

 We have a brew house engineer that we are working with.  We do 

plan to allow musicians in.   

 We also plan to recycle our grain.  One of the things about being 

a good community partner is working with the local farms and having 

them or provide them with our spent grain that we use for brewing.  So 

rather than throw it out, it would be recycled and used for feed for 

the local farms. 

 The other thing is we’ll have local events.  Fundraisers.  I’ll 

work with lots of different fundraisers.  Ones I can think of are 

animal shelters and things like that.   Create partnerships there. 

 Also utilizing the access availability of the rails to trails and 

possibly doing something there with a Fun Run or a 5-K or something 

like that. 

 Hours of operation:  We plan to be closed on Mondays and 

Tuesdays.  Open Wednesday, Thursday, Friday, Saturday and Sunday. 

 For food, being a brewery, we do not plan to have food on site 

except for the food trucks and any prepackaged food.  We will not be 

making any food at our place.  We’ll have chips, nuts and pretzels and 
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also some locally made desserts.  We’re working with a local company 

and partnering with them to have some of their treats available for 

us. 

 Any questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would your hours of patio liquor service be?  

What days and what hours? 

 APPLICANT:  Well, I think they would follow the same hours as our 

hours of operation. 

 MR. GWOREK:  What about your food truck service?  What days and 

hours? 

 APPLICANT:  We plan to have, we’re trying to contract with a food 

truck to be there all the time.  So the same, while we’re open for 

operation.  Obviously, for set up and stuff.  But we really want the 

food trucks to be there.  We want people to feel comfortable and be 

able to go out, grab a bite to eat any time that they’re there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave?  Just a question concerning the food truck.  

Isn’t there a state requirement and I don’t know if that is what you 

were referring to but, does there need to be food available during 

hours of operation if they’re serving liquor?  I seem this came up 

once before. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, I think he covered that just with you know, 

his individual state permit will reflect whatever conditions, the 

state requirements, which will be the prepackaged. 

 THE CHAIR:  We don’t need to stipulate that then?  That’ll be 

part of the state permit.  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is there a residential zone on the other side?  I’m 

just concerned about noise to 11:00 or midnight and serving alcohol 

outdoors if there is residential property? 

 THE CHAIR:   There is residential property directly across and 

behind it. On the other side of the bike trail. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t have an issue with the outdoor patio, but 

serving until midnight and where you are contiguous to a residential 

zone might be a little bit much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Before we answer that, um, in looking at your layout, 

your --- we want to respond to Matt’s question, but there is also, you 

also show a patio in the front of the building, on the north side.  Is 

that also going to serve liquor at the same time? 

 APPLICANT:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you are going to have two patios.  Okay. 
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 APPLICANT:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  So then to Matt’s point, about the residential zone.   

The reason I asked that question is that is there any thought that --- 

that could be a problem at 12 o’clock at night people out on the patio 

when you’ve got houses directly across not that far away, actually.  

That maybe change the hours on the back patio, reduce the hours on the 

back patio and leaving them in the front.  Because the residential 

there is quite a ways a way.  It’s up in that condo.  But it is a few 

hundred feet away. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Dave, could you pull up the GIS for that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is there a buffer or wall to the rear before the 

trails? 

 APPLICANT:  Yes.  Between the houses. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is it a brick wall?  I can’t remember. 

 APPLICANT:  I believe it’s a – just a vinyl fence. 

 (Pause, Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 So, this section right here (indicating) is where we are.  So 

here is the trail and here is the other folks’ house. 

 THE CHAIR:  The trail is on the other side, isn’t it? 

 I’m sorry.  Okay. 

 APPLICANT:  Georgetown Condos is over here (indicating). 

 The other patio would be on this side. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chair, I just want to point out that it is an 

industrial zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup.  I think right where that patio is is where the 

industrial --- that truck business is? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Up above that. 

 APPLICANT:  The landscaping is up here.  I believe there is a 

granite place in here (indicating). 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Where will your main entrance be? 
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 APPLICANT:  We actually have, I mean, we’re developing this here 

(indicating) as our parking lot.  So, this here (indicating) will be 

where our main entrance will be. 

 But we anticipate a lot of people coming in from the rails side.  

And, there is also some additional parking and it’s more developed I 

think now, over here for people. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, will the fence be open so that you are able to 

have access from the trail? 

 APPLICANT:  Yes.  It will be a locked fence that won’t be open 

during hours that we are there. 

 THE CHAIR:  No, but right now there’s a – isn’t that fence town 

property?  Part of the rails to trails?   Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s on the easement.  So you know, it was 

probably pre-existing for sections.  I’m not sure 409 Canal owns it 

but it’s in between. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would they have to get a special easement from the 

town in order to --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We can work out whatever conditions – 

 THE CHAIR:  Huh?   Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s certainly been entertained and done. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I went to the property just today and I am 

impressed with what you want to do. I think it’s nice.  However, when 

I drove into that back area, I found it difficult to get out of the 

parking lot because of sight lines.  The bushes that are right up 

against the road.  Is it possible that you could have the landlord 

look into that and maybe fix that a little bit? 

 APPLICANT:  Absolutely.  Yah.  One of the things, too, I think, -

- 

 MR. PUGLIESE: If you are going to have a lot of traffic in and 

out of there, we want it to be safe. 

 APPLICANT:  Yah, we can definitely discuss that with them. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is there going to be any additional parking around 

those areas you designated for the food trucks or is that just for the 

food trucks, only. 

 APPLICANT:  Yah, these will be mostly just for food trucks. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How do they have access?  Which way? 

 THE CHAIR:  They’d have to come from the north, I think.  Around 

the back. 
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 APPLICANT:  They’d come in this entrance here (indicating) and 

come around. 

 You could come down through the other side here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, then you are going to be driving over your 

outdoor patio. 

 APPLICANT:  You would.  But it is removable.  So. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So the trucks will drive down there and then back 

out? 

 APPLICANT:  Correct.  Or --- yes.  If need be, they could move 

forward. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It is kind of narrow to get a truck up there. 

 APPLICANT:  You would not be able to turn around right here 

(indicating) no.  There’s a spot um, right here where they usually 

turn around.  But yah, they would have to back up and then pull out. 

 But there is, this is wide enough for the trucks to go all of the 

way thru, right thru.   We would just have to move some potted plants. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is your time for outside dining?  The outside 

dining? 

 APPLICANT:  Yah, so – 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is the time? 

 APPLICANT:  We’re the same as our hours of operation? 

 MR. LAPORTE: And, what would that be? 

 THE CHAIR:  It is on the back of these right here. 

 Any other questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I mean, my only concern is I obviously, I 

like the idea and I want you to be successful.  But then I’m fearful 

of your success if you are serving liquor at midnight with a 

residential --- right contiguous to residential houses. 

 So, would you consider, I mean, at least, for the outdoor service 

and we’re not saying the indoor service, but for the outdoor service 

to curtail that a little earlier? 

 APPLICANT:  Yes, we could definitely consider that. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Mr. Chair, are you referring to the noise or just 

access from people onto the rails and possibly --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  More the noise. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  Noise.     This is industrial zone?  I don’t know 

what regulates as far as --- there is no time limit – 

 THE CHAIR:  There is really no regulation on noise in an 

industrial zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, in the past we have said, you know, 

if there are complaints they’ll have to come back. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I think that would be part of the stipulations, 

as well. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I take that as a good comment. 

 The other concern is serving the patio on the other side.  How 

would you supervise people out and way away from your operation?  

Because your whole operation for service is in one area but there is 

no way to get food to the other area. 

 APPLICANT:  Well, we are really not serving food.  So that 

wouldn’t, I mean besides prepackaged stuff. 

 So the only thing there was we would allow them to take their 

beer with them and have it on the patio. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So you are not serving on the patio?  It is just a 

place for people to sit? 

 APPLICANT:  Uh, we may serve. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, that is a concern I have on that.  Because I 

think the hours can get over that. 

 But if people are walking, you know, from where they are served 

out to the patio which is adjacent to a parking lot, how do you know 

they are not just walking out to the car with the open containers?   

  I think I would prefer to see the 1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8 tables more 

congregated in one area. 

 SPEAKER:  Gentlemen, if I may, my name is Raymond Rodini and I 

live at 30 (Inaudible) Street, Ansonia. 

 I have been retained by these gentlemen to do the liquor permit 

process with the Department of Consumer Protection Liquor Division. 

 Things being such, any premises in Connecticut that has a patio, 

it is the responsibility of the owners and/or the employees to monitor 

a patio just as they would the interior so that no drinks leave the 

patio no matter where it is, either in your downtown area or where the 

approved liquor place is going to be.  So that always would be an 

issue.  
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 I mean somebody could go to a patio and walk out no matter if it 

is front or back and walk out of it.   

 I am the permittee for a place here in town called Geno’s Grille.  

And, we have a patio and a liquor permit was granted by you a little 

over a year ago. So, it’s the same thing. 

 It is the responsibility to monitor that the liquor not leave the 

designated patio area that will be on the sketch submitted to the 

liquor commissioners as well as to the town and that will be their 

responsibility.  I am pretty sure they are going to be having cameras 

inside as well as out to monitor that. 

 So, if you have any questions on that, I’d be more than happy to 

answer them. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think one, as part of our stipulations, we 

always basically say that it is granted for one year unless there is a 

complaint and then you have to come back. 

 I think that maybe that would be part of it.  Obviously, if we 

got a complaint where people with open containers are walking down on 

to the trail and walking the trail and we get a complaint then you are 

going to have to come back to us and then we can perhaps deal with it 

at that point.  Let’s not create a problem where there is not a 

problem. 

 MR. RODINI:  That would not just be for your zoning, the zoning 

officials as well as the liquor control act, that would be a violation 

for them which would basically be a penalty before the commissioners. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, Matt? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Um-hum. 

 And, in terms of outdoor patios we typically have that beverages 

would be served in glasses, cups and not in the original containers. 

 APPLICANT:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: No music or entertainment outdoors.  Is that 

correct? 

 APPLICANT: That’s correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: No amplification and / or loudspeakers. 

 APPLICANT:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think that covers it. 

 MR. GWOREK:  You said 19 bar stools or seats around the bar area? 

 APPLICANT:   Twenty.  About 24 inches per person. 
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 THE CHAIR:  I count 18 if you put two at the ends. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’d make a motion to approve it as per the plan 

that’s on file with the application. 

 THE CHAIR:   And, there is 15 at the bar. 

 Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we want to worry about seats out on the patio?  

Tables?  Thirty-two total seats. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  There’s 32 on one and then there’s four tables at 

the other. 

 THE CHAIR:  So basically, what we’re approving is what is being 

presented on the layouts. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 APPLICANT: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I just want to clarify this is for all the 

applications that we initially introduced for the public hearing and 

you’ll vote separately for each individual one. 

 THE CHAIR: We will vote separately for each one.  Yes. 

 Okay? 

 Thank you. 

 These applications are closed. 
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 J. APPEAL #6199A, application of CT Restaurant Group LLC for 

especial exception approval to allow patio liquor service under 

Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 142 Center 

Street LLC in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

his name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. LUCCI:  Gentlemen, my name is Joseph Lucci.  13 Briarcliffe 

in Wolcott. I am the applicant for this variance. 

 I am a member and co-owner with Simon DelBuono of the property.  

And, we actually do have a restaurant permit and we just want a 

variance for the outdoor patio seating out front. 

 We have submitted the drawings.  We have to submit the drawings 

and the paperwork to the Town Manager but we are waiting for our 

insurance policy to come back.   

 We will not have no music.  No entertainment. 

 The bar patrons will not be drinking outside. Only the patio will 

be for the diners outside. 

 THE CHAIR: So they will be served outside. 

 MR. LUCCI:  They will be served. But bar patrons will not be 

allowed to go out there with drinks and sit outside. 

 The restaurant is not a bar.  It’s more of an upscale Gastro Pub.  

So, very craft cocktails, craft beer.  Craft food.  So it is just not 

like a dive bar. It’s more of an upscale place. 

 So we are not looking for like a rally crowd.  

  We’re just looking for a variance for the outdoor patio for the 

front.  And, we would like you to grant that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are looking for, it looks like eight 

tables with two seats each? 

 MR. LUCCI:  Uh, yes. So, 16 altogether. 

 THE CHAIR:  Pretty straight forward. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you’ve heard our stipulations two or three 

times probably this evening. 

 MR. LUCCI: Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, what are the hours of operation? 
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 MR. LUCCI:  Closed Monday.  Tuesday and Wednesday just dinner, 

only.  Thursday, Friday, Saturday lunch and dinner. And, Sunday we’ll 

open around two and close around eight.  But the bar itself inside 

will follow Connecticut State laws. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: When will you be serving outside Tuesday and 

Wednesday? 

 MR. LUCCI:  From five to ten. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Until 10:00 pm? 

 MR. LUCCI:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What about Thursday thru Saturday? 

 MR. LUCCI:  It’s 11:30 am to 10:30 pm. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, Sunday until 8:00 pm. 

 MR. LUCCI:  Yes.  Just for the --- that’s for the restaurant. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?   

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 This closes the public hearings. 

 

8:32 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6190A, application of Blair Casserino & Joseph 

Gianatti for a re-approval of a previously approved but not filed 

request to reduce required lot width to 81’ where 100’ is needed.  

Additional request to follow Section 11-13 of the Zoning Regulations 

to reduce side yard setback from 10’ to 10’ under Sections 7A-00, 11-

13 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 388 Mulberry Street, property of 

Blair Casserino & Joseph Gianatti in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6190A. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 As for discussion, Mr. O’Keefe pointed out two things: 

 First, they did have a variance previous and second, there is a 

slope which would prevent them from relocating a new house closer to 

the other boundary.   

 And, I would just note for the record that in granting the 

variance, the sub sections of 11-13 would kick in relative to the side 

yard which would make it unnecessary for a side yard variance given 

the new structure will be 11’ from the side yard. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Motion has been approved. 
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 B. APPEAL #6191A, application of 42 West Main LLC d/b/a Tavern 

42 for special exception approval to allow patio liquor service under 

Section 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 42 West Main Street, 

property of Tahoe Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6191A with conditions. 

 (1) Hours of operation be limited to 12:00 midnight Monday thru 

Thursday and 1:00 am on Friday and Saturday and 11:00 pm on Sunday. 

 (2) No more than 12 tables or 36 seats. 

 (3) All alcohol and beverages be served in glasses, cups and 

not in original containers. 

 (4) There be no music or entertainment. 

 (5) There be no amplification and/or loudspeakers. 

 (6) The approval be granted for one year and renewed annually 

if there are no complaints. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said we had discussion about a month ago about the 

patio and the location and thinking that would be a good thing. 

 I do think it would be a good thing and consistent with what we 

are trying to accomplish here in town. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6192A, application of Amy Provencal for a 33.3’ 

front yard setback variance and an 8.8’ side yard setback variance to 

remodel an existing home under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 19 Academy Lane, property of Patrick H. Hayden, Jr., in 

an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6192A.  Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 

 For discussion purposes Mr. O’Keefe stated you have got a house 

that is nonconforming by virtue of the fact that it was built 

virtually on the road and but for the location of the house, if the 

house were built further back when adding to it, they wouldn’t be 

asking for a variance. 

 And, the plan as shown is an improvement to the neighborhood and 

harmonious.  I would support it on that basis. 

 Mr. Gworek said he appreciated seeing multiple drawings of what 

the structure is actually going to look like. 

 Mr. O’Keefe agreed it is always helpful to see the plans. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6193A, application of Sandy Field LLC for 9’ side 

yard setback variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 233 Dunham Street, property of Sandy Field LLC in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 This public hearing was continued. 
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 E. APPEAL #6194A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing Co. 

for a variance to allow liquor sales in an I-1 zone under Sections 11-

04 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, property of WB 

Staebler Properties, Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6194A.  That is a variance 

to allow liquor sales in the I-1 zone.  Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 For discussion Mr. O’Keefe said it is a good use for this 

building.  It is the second time that we’ve seen this and I’m hoping 

both will be successful.  I think it is a great reuse of an industrial 

building and I think it will be an enhancement to the rails for 

trails. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 F. APPEAL #6195A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing Co., 

for special exception approval to allow liquor sales on site under 

Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, 

property of WB Staebler Properties, Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6195A.  Mr. Pugliese 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe echoed the comments he had for #6194A with respect to 

this. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Motion has been approved. 

 Please see Page 47.  
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 G. APPEAL #6196A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Co., for 

special exception approval to allow patio liquor service under 

Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, 

property of WB Staebler Properties, Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6196A with conditions. 

 The conditions being: 

 (1) Hours of operation be limited to Wednesday, 3:00 to 11:00, 

Thursday, 3:00 to 11:00.  Friday 1:00 pm to 12:00 am, Saturday 1:00 pm 

to 12:00 am.  Sunday 11:00 am to 8:00 pm.  

 (2) All alcoholic beverages be served in glasses, cups, et 

cetera and not in the original containers. 

 (3)  There be eight tables out on the easterly side as shown on 

the plan with four seats apiece. 

 (4)  Four tables on the westerly side as shown on the plan and 

not more than four seats apiece. 

 (5) There be a mobile fence surrounding the entire area where 

there are bar seats as shown on the plan. 

 (6) There be no music or entertainment. 

 (7) There be no amplification or loudspeakers. 

 (8) The approval would be good for one year and automatically 

renewed if there are no complaints. 

 Mr.  Pugliese seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he felt the discussion gets somewhat redundant.  

I think the reason for our approval are basically identical. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Motion has been approved. Good look. 
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 H. APPEAL #6197A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing Co., 

for a variance to allow food truck vending in an I-1 zone Under 

Section 4-01.31 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, 

property of WB Staebler Properties, Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve # 6197A.  Mr. Pugliese 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said given the use and given the fact that we have 

approved #6194A, our approval would probably be moot if we don’t allow 

for food service.  So I think it is more of a companion to the first 

variance. 

 Mr. Pugliese added this is very similar to another variance we 

granted in the past for another in Factory Square. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 This appeal has been approved. 
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 I. APPEAL #6198A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing Co., 

for special exception approval to food truck service under Sections 4-

01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, property of 

WB Staebler Properties, Inc., in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6198A.  Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 For discussion, basically the same comments as 6197A.   

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 Mr. Gworek asked, before we continue, did we list the 

stipulations for the liquor inside as far as exotic dancers, male or 

female or did we forget? 

 The Chair noted we did not.  We missed that. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated with the permission of the applicant, we would 

like to reopen one of the ones and that is with respect to 6195A. 

 It would be for purposes of putting restriction on that I don’t 

believe you will have a problem with. 

 The applicant agreed. 

  

 Mr. O’Keefe withdrew the motion he previously made.  Mr. LaPorte 

withdrew the second. 

 Mr. O’Keefe then made a motion to approve #6195A with 

stipulations: 

 (1) No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 (2) The number of bar seats not exceed those as shown on the 

plan. 

 (3) No live entertainment.    

 (4) Entertainment be limited to that which was proposed with 

the application. 

 (5) Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 

 (6) Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Same comments on discussion. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Good to go!  Good luck!  
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 J. APPEAL #6199A, application of CT Restaurant Group LLC for 

especial exception approval to allow patio liquor service under 

Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 142 Center 

Street LLC in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6199A with stipulations: 

 (1) The hours of operation be limited to Tuesday and Wednesday, 

Thursday thru Saturday 10:30 and Sunday 8:00 pm. 

 (2) All alcoholic beverages be served in glasses, cups, et 

cetera and not in the original containers. 

 (3)  Not more than eight tables in the location as shown on the 

sketch or not more than 16 seats. 

 (4) No music or entertainment. 

 (5) There be no amplification and/or loudspeakers. 

 (6) The approval be good for one year.  Renewed automatically 

if there are no complaints. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 The Chair noted this is pretty standard.  Nothing that we haven’t 

approved in the past. 

 Mr. Pugliese said there are quite a few in town and they seem to 

be working out well for the town and the individuals. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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7. Miscellaneous/Old Business/New Business 

 Mr. Lavallee noted there are two items for the next meeting with 

the continuation. 

 

 

8. Adjournment 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn which Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:45 o’clock, pm.) 

 

     Robert Salka, Chairman 

 


